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Welcome to all our new students and staff and welcome back to those who are 
returning this year. Term 1 is always a busy term, but this year it has been even busier. 
We have already had our school photos, swimming carnival, Year 7 Meet the Teacher 
evening and our Year 7 students are off to their Wellbeing camp this week at 
Darlington Park. We have a few other major events this term including the Year 10 
Road Trauma and Safety presentation this Wednesday, NAPLAN exams for Years 7 
and 9 starting next Thursday, and the Year 8 Great Aussie Bush Camp in Week 9.  
We have also made a number of changes this year including the addition of a roll call 
each morning and a new House Points system, where positive student actions and 
achievement contribute to an Inter-House competition. 
Being the first newsletter for the year, I thought I would take the opportunity to explain 
some aspects of school operation that have become relevant more recently. 
 
School Uniform 
Coffs Harbour High School has an established school uniform. There are several 
benefits to having a school uniform. The decision to require students to wear school 
uniform is one that was made, as it is in all public schools, in consultation with parents, 
staff and students.  
We have a very flexible and accessible uniform that includes a unisex sports uniform, 
practical footwear requirements and multiple options for students. We also offer 
assistance to families who are experiencing financial difficulties and are unable to 
afford uniform. We are very lucky to have a P&C-run uniform shop, that opens prior to 
school recommencing each year, to make school uniform even more accessible to 
students and parents. 
As principal, I am expected to support this policy and ensure that students wear school 
uniform. 
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There is an expectation from the school community that there is some consequence 
for students who choose not to follow this requirement. Accordingly, it has been the 
practice for several years that teachers check school uniform and that students who 
are not in uniform are asked to provide a note from a parent to ensure that the parent 
is aware. As part of our expectations around uniform, students who do not wear school 
uniform without a note explaining good reason are warned and eventually prevented 
from participating in non-curriculum and non-mandatory school activities for the 
following school term. These activities include things such as representative sport, 
school socials, and non-mandatory school excursions. We allow for the fact that there 
are days when a student may be out of uniform and is unable to supply a parent note 
by allowing students 5 days each term where they can be out of uniform without 
explanation. 

Now that we have a separate roll call, we are able to more consistently check for 
uniform on a daily basis (senior students have uniform checked Period 1 each day). 
Unfortunately, a small number of students choose not to wear school uniform on a 
regular basis, and this has led to these students being issued with letters warning them 
that they risk being prevented from participating in non-mandatory extracurricular 
activities. I must stress at this point that I have spoken to students on multiple 
occasions on assembly regarding these requirements and students are reminded 
regularly in roll call when they are asked why they are out of uniform. The letters that 
are sent home are only to inform parents that their child is out of uniform, as their child 
will already be well aware of the issue. Obviously, a student who continuously chooses 
not to wear school uniform will very quickly accrue these warning letters and combined 
with delays in post, it is quite possible for parents to receive the letters together or 
even out of order. However, I must stress again that these students will be well aware 
of the issue by the time letters arrive home and will have been provided with 
opportunities to supply notes and gain support with getting into uniform. 

In all cases, when a student is prevented from attending no-compulsory school 
activities, they can apply to the principal in writing to explain any particular 
circumstances and request permission to attend these activities. In cases where a 
student can demonstrate that they have made a committed effort to follow our school 
uniform requirements they will be permitted to attend these activities. 

Timetable changes and class cover for absent teachers 
I wrote to all parents last week to explain that, as part of the normal staffing procedures 
that all NSW public schools operate under, the school was required to reduce our 
staffing this year and that this would require a change in student timetables. In that 
letter/email I provided a brief explanation of the reasons for this reduction. The 
changes that were made have included reducing the number of classes in Year 9 to 
reflect the reduced number of students in that year and reducing the number of face-
to-face teaching periods for smaller senior classes. I have had concerns raised by 
some parents and students regarding these decisions and I thought I would explain a 
little further here to reassure parents and students. School staffing is extremely 
complex in a school of the size of Coffs Harbour High School. Managing classes and
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staffing requires that I adhere to industrial awards and agreements, NSW Department 
of Education policy around things such as class sizes, curriculum policy, etc, and do 
so while staying within budget. There are a number of constraints that impact decision-
making, but our overall goal is always to maximise the curriculum delivery 
opportunities and quality within these constraints. The circumstances we have found 
ourselves in this year are no different to those I have experienced previously at other 
schools or are currently being experienced by other schools. The solutions we have 
been required to develop to overcome some of the challenges associated with 
managing these requirements are equally common among schools. In the case of 
reducing face-to-face teaching periods for students, the only alternative to reducing 
teaching periods would have been to cease to offer subjects with smaller class sizes 
and then force students, who have been studying these subjects for some weeks now, 
to reselect from remaining subjects. By instead retaining these subjects with smaller 
classes, we have allowed students to continue with the subjects they selected last 
year but doing so requires that we reduce the face-to-face teaching periods to balance 
our overall reduced school staffing. In doing this we are acknowledging that teaching 
very small numbers of students allows teachers to get through content at a faster rate 
than larger classes. 

Coupled with these changes are ongoing concerns regarding uncovered classes or 
classes under minimal supervision. These issues are unrelated to the need to reduce 
teaching periods, but they obviously cause concern regarding their impact on student 
learning. Unfortunately, the need to have classes uncovered is a consequence of the 
fact that we do not have enough casual teachers available to cover all staff absences. 
However, I wanted parents and students to be assured that we are doing all we can 
to minimise the impact through measures such as: 

• Purchasing additional resources and texts to make available directly to students 
to support their independent study and learning. 

• Not requiring senior students to attend roll call each morning and instead 
making available a teacher from each faculty so that students can seek 
assistance with their work during this time.  

• Ensuring teachers utilise existing resources such as MS Teams and Google 
Classroom to help set work and better communicate with students. 

• Where teachers are aware of an upcoming absence, providing work for 
students to complete independently. 

• Providing all students with access to a copy of syllabus dot points, scope and 
sequence or other appropriate curriculum documents to help track their 
progress through course outcomes AND have students engage with this 
document to mark off work as they complete it to reassure them that they are 
meeting outcomes and remaining on track. 

• Providing additional space in the library for seniors to complete schoolwork. 
This will include the Lighthouse Learning Hub area, which is currently under-
utilised. 
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I appreciate the support of students and parents under these circumstances, and I am 
confident that, through these strategies and the hard work of teachers, we will be able 
to ensure that students remain on track with their work and able to achieve results 
commensurate with their ability and efforts.  

 

School Uniforms 
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DUX OF YEAR 12 2022 
 
Congratulations to Georgia Kuchel, Year 12 Dux for 2022. 
 
Georgia studied Biology, Chemistry, Mathematics Extension 1 and 2, English 
Advanced and English Extension 1 and 2 in Year 12 with a sensational ATAR of 96.9. 
She was also recognized on the NESA Top Achievers list for English Extension 2 and 
the Distinguished Achievers list for English Advanced, English Extension 1 and 
English Extension 2. 
 
As a result of her commitment to her studies and significant personal organisation, 
Georgia was offered a number of university placements across Australia. She has 
accepted an offer to undertake medicine with UNSW. 
 
Georgia was awarded her certificate at our recent whole school assembly. 
Congratulations to Georgia for her outstanding results! 
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7-9 March 

  
Year 7 Excursion Darlington Park 
 

 
 
13 March 

 
 
North Coast Swimming Carnival 

 
 
16 March 

 
 
Year 10 Geography Excursion 

 
 
17 March 

 
 
School Social 

 
 
22-24 March 

 
 
Year 8 Great Aussie Bush Camp 

 
 
27-28 March 

 
 
Ag/Garden Club Excursion 

 
 
28 March 

 
Year 7 Vaccinations & Year 8  
Catch-up Vaccinations 

 
 
6 April 

 
 
Last Day of Term 1 

 
 
26 April 

 
 
Students Return for Term 2 



FROM THE OFFICE 

7 | P a g e  
 

 

SCHOOL BYTES PAYMENT SYSTEM  

All NSW public schools have moved to a new finance system this year. We have 
transitioned to this upgraded finance system called ‘School Bytes’ on 21 February.  

What this means for you:  

• Any existing payment links sent to you in previous emails can still be used after 
we change to School Bytes  

• As of 21st February, a School Bytes portal will be available for you to register 
and begin using. The link to access this is: https://portal.schoolbytes.education  

• All previous payments made will be recorded in the new School Bytes system 
• You will find a ‘Make a Payment’ tab on the home page of our school website.   

What is the School Bytes portal: 

• Make school payments online 
• Use any credits held on your account to pay for an activity or school contribution 
• Download receipts for payments made 
• View all payments you have made 
• Request a refund if required   

If you have any further questions or require assistance with the School Bytes portal 
please contact the school office.   

 

 

 

 

https://portal.schoolbytes.education/
https://coffsharb-h.schools.nsw.gov.au/make-a-payment---notes.html
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! FAKE SCHOOL BUS CANCELLATION TEXTS ! 

Busways has been informed that some parent/guardians from selected schools have 
received fake texts advising their school bus service has been cancelled. 
 
Please be aware that these text messages are not sent from Busways, and all 
school bus updates would be informed to schools via a phone call and email from 
your local depot and or Busways Customer Service team. 
  

  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
For updates on route services that also service school areas, visit the Busways 
website. 
 
If you have received a text message and are unsure, please contact our Customer 
Service number on 1300 692 929. 
 

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbusways.us20.list-manage.com%2Ftrack%2Fclick%3Fu%3Dc6decb1c3f2afc0d5e0427f21%26id%3D0d67b60c56%26e%3D3015a01160&data=05%7C01%7CMelissa.Morandin1%40det.nsw.edu.au%7C3bef60dbcced4118704308db1de800f5%7C05a0e69a418a47c19c259387261bf991%7C0%7C0%7C638136654505998794%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=fmcxR8xp6eWyzJvwHEfHAXCDorXEPi7zlO9DCgt%2Fe78%3D&reserved=0
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbusways.us20.list-manage.com%2Ftrack%2Fclick%3Fu%3Dc6decb1c3f2afc0d5e0427f21%26id%3De853bb7b3e%26e%3D3015a01160&data=05%7C01%7CMelissa.Morandin1%40det.nsw.edu.au%7C3bef60dbcced4118704308db1de800f5%7C05a0e69a418a47c19c259387261bf991%7C0%7C0%7C638136654505998794%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=6wfsoshSN%2FBHT72DkwGwJi1mkyOwCMdwzgCcmH1eUJg%3D&reserved=0
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbusways.us20.list-manage.com%2Ftrack%2Fclick%3Fu%3Dc6decb1c3f2afc0d5e0427f21%26id%3De853bb7b3e%26e%3D3015a01160&data=05%7C01%7CMelissa.Morandin1%40det.nsw.edu.au%7C3bef60dbcced4118704308db1de800f5%7C05a0e69a418a47c19c259387261bf991%7C0%7C0%7C638136654505998794%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=6wfsoshSN%2FBHT72DkwGwJi1mkyOwCMdwzgCcmH1eUJg%3D&reserved=0


ATTENDANCE 

10 | P a g e  
 

 



ATTENDANCE 

11 | P a g e  
 



ATTENDANCE 

12 | P a g e  
 



STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE COUNCIL 
 

13 | P a g e  
 

 
TERM 1, SRC REPORT 
 
The SRC and Prefects have been busy working out our events/Fundraisers for 2023. 
Our first event for this year will be a school social. We have not had school socials for 
many years at Coffs Harbour High and would like to bring them back, so we are hoping 
for your support. Many teachers have given up their time to support this event and we 
thank them for doing this to allow it to run. 
 
This event will be held on Friday 17th March at school in the hall. To attend you will 
need to bring back a permission note and pay $10.00 at the school office.  
 
The school social begins at 6.00 pm (doors open at 5.45 pm) and ends at 9.00 pm 
sharp. The doors will be closed at 6.10 pm for security reasons. If your child is arriving 
late or leaving early, they must make prior arrangements with Mrs Guthrie, Mrs Austin, 
or Ms Mead so we can have someone on the door to let them in/out. 
 
The theme for the night is “FAMOUS PEOPLE”. There will be prizes for the best-
dressed, best dancing and lucky door prizes. (Students will need to hand in their ticket 
on entry to be included in the draw – write your name on the back). The social has 
been organised by the Student Representative Council and will be supervised by staff 
from Coffs Harbour High School. It will be a fantastic evening and all students are 
strongly encouraged to attend. 
 
On the night the SRC will be running a canteen with snacks and drinks for you to 
purchase. 
 
The following week is Harmony Week. This week celebrates Australia’s cultural 
diversity. In school we celebrate inclusiveness, respect, and a sense of belonging for 
all Australians, from the traditional custodians of the land to those who have come 
from many countries around the world.  
 
During this week we will celebrate Harmony Day - on Tuesday 21st March.  We will 
celebrate with the wearing of either cultural dress or orange. To participate in this mufti, 
you will need a gold coin donation. This will be collected in Roll call on the day. SRC 
and Prefects are going to use this money to buy a culturally inspired piece of artwork 
to be placed in the library as recognition of our diverse culture at Coffs Harbour High 
School. 
 
This day also falls on a school assembly day, so we are looking for cultural items to 
be presented. If you have a musical item, poem, traditional dress you would like to 
exhibit, a dance or any other item related to your culture, please see Mrs Guthrie, Ms 
Mead, or Mrs Austin. 
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Lastly, we will soon be inviting Year 7 to nominate for a position on the SRC. If you 
believe you are a leader, have ideas to support our school and want to represent your 
year group, then keep your eye out for a nomination form.  
 

So, we hope to see you at a first school social in many years dressed as your famous 
person and participating in Harmony Day. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The SRC and Prefect Body 

COFFS HARBOUR HIGH SCHOOL 
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LIBRARY NEWS 

We’ve had a wonderful start to the new school year in the Library and it’s been lovely 
meeting new students and welcoming back familiar faces. We’ve already been getting 
new shipments of books arriving, with manga, graphic novels and contemporary 
realistic fiction being the most popular choices so far! All students are encouraged to 
continue to read regularly throughout the year and are welcome to chat to Ms 
Montgomery if they need help to find a book they’d like to read. 

The Library opening hours are: 

Before school: 8:40 - 9:05 

Break 1:  11:30 - 11:50 

Break 2:  1:50 - 2:10 

Students in Years 7 - 10 are welcome to come into the Library during the above times 
to browse, borrow and read, draw, study or play quiet games such as Uno, cards or 
chess, or use the computers. Senior students are welcome to use the Library to study 
any time in the school day that they do not have timetabled classes. 

 

Library Website 

Students can access the Library website and catalogue of books by logging into their 
Student Portal and clicking on ‘My School Library’, or by going to https://oliver-
11.library.det.nsw.edu.au/4/home/news  

The website shows our new resources, book of the week, recently returned items, and 
has tips on how to correctly reference assignments. Students can request books they’d 
like to read for the Library, as well as reserve items and write reviews. House Points 
are awarded to consistent student borrowers and anyone who leaves a rating or review 
on a book they have borrowed. 

Senior Study Assistance 

As part of the Teacher Librarian role, Ms Montgomery is available to 
work with senior students and provide assistance with their school 
work, including assessment tasks, for all writing-based subjects 
including English, History, Society and Culture and more. Assistance 
can also be provided to senior students in devising study timetables, 
creating effective study routines and advice on managing workloads. 
Students are encouraged to see Ms Montgomery in the Library to work 
out a suitable time to receive assistance. 

 

https://oliver-11.library.det.nsw.edu.au/4/home/news
https://oliver-11.library.det.nsw.edu.au/4/home/news
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After-School Study Club in the Library 

The Library will also be open on Thursday afternoons until 5pm for students in Years 
11 and 12 who would like to study, complete homework and work on assessment 
tasks. 

 

 

. 
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What’s On? 

We have a number of exciting opportunities coming up for students, including the 
Game Changer Challenge! 
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NEW BOOKS NOW AVAILABLE FOR BORROWING 

 

 

 

Anika Montgomery 

TEACHER LIBRARIAN 
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BOYS TOUCH FOOTBALL 

The boys started the day against a red-hot Grafton team that went through the day 
undefeated. The second game was against Orara, an intense game played at high 
speed. They played excellently to come away with the win in a close game. They 
finished the day with two wins, a draw, and a loss. The team displayed excellent 
sportsmanship and a wonderful team spirit throughout the day.  

 

(in no particular order) Tom Craig, Jayden Chipchase, Zane Guthrie, Noah 
Cadman, Andrew Martin, Tyler Mitchell, Alex Taylor, Dan Craig, Charlie 
Morrison, Stanley Morrison  

 

 

 

Matthew Valentine 

PDHPE TEACHER 
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SCHOOL SWIMMING CARNIVAL REPORT 

What a fabulous day for a school swimming carnival! We had a fantastic turnout with 
swimmers competing for age champion and to qualify for MNC Swimming. The house 
captains and the Year 12 students entertained us with house war cries, bright colourful 
outfits and excellent organisation skills for the relays. It was wonderful to see school 
spirit amongst the seniors and juniors. Thank you to all students and staff for attending, 
especially Year 12 and Mr Macdonald for the scrumptious bbq. Let’s not forget the 
Student/ Teacher relay race! The Gallows Teacher Team (comprising of Mr Ven, Mr 
Uikelotu, Mr Valentine and Mrs Pearce) came 3rd overall, but smashed the other 
teacher team! Go Gallows! 

House Points 

1st place   Gallows House    342 

Equal 2nd place  Sapphire House and Mccauleys  270 

4th place   Emerald House    130  

AGE CHAMPIONS 2023 

Congratulations to the following Age Champions for 2023. 

Age Champions 2023 Boys Girls 

12 Years N/A Zoe Tarlinton 

13 Years Flynn Townsend Jarrah Onley 

14 Years Leo Tarlinton Layci Teale 

15 Years Finn Pengelly Lani Cooper 

16 Years Titan Barry Lexi Weiley 

17 Years Oscar Croak N/A 

 

12 & Over Multi Class N/A Sara Bergen 

 



SPORT 

22 | P a g e  
 

 

Records Swimmer New Record 

Boys 15 100m Freestyle Finn Pengelly 59.00 

Boys 17 & Over 100m Freestyle Oscar Croak 54.32 

Boys 15 50m Freestyle Finn Pengelly 27.05 

Boys 17 & Over 50m Freestyle Oscar Croak 25.22 

Boys 15 & over 100m Butterfly Oscar Croak 1.04.39 

Boys 17 & Over 50m Butterfly Oscar Croak 27.76 

Boys 15 50m Backstroke Finn Pengelly 30.92 

Boys 17 & Over 50m Backstroke Oscar Croak 30.96 

 

Multi Class Records  

 

Women 12 & Over 50m Freestyle Sara Bergen 39.36 

Women 12 & Over 50m Backstroke Sara Bergen 44.98 

Women 12 & Over 50m Breastroke Sara Bergen 57.63 

Women 12 & Over 50m Butterfly Sara Bergen 38.81 

Women 12 & Over 100m Freestyle Sara Bergen 1.28.14 

 

We wish our swim team the best of luck at MNC Swimming. 

 

Jennifer Pearce 

PDHPE CHHS Carnivals Coordinator 



SPORT 

23 | P a g e  
 

 

 



SPORT 

24 | P a g e  
 



STUDENT ACHIEVEMENTS 

25 | P a g e  
 

 

RURAL AUSTRALIANS FOR REFUGEE CONFERENCE  

 
The RAR is a conference that is held every two years. It is an opportunity for groups 
to come together, share experiences, learn from each other, and listen to inspiring 
speakers. 
 
Last year the conference was held at Katoomba, in the Blue Mountains NSW on the 
16th-18th September 2022. 
 
Coffs High student Nada Ali attended along with other members of Coffs Harbour’s All 
One Under the Sun group. Nada presented a freestyle poem and led the group in Ezidi 
dancing. She found the guest speakers inspiring and motivating. It was also 
encouraging to see others passionate about making change. 
 

 

 

 

Nada Ali 

YEAR 12 STUDENT 
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ALL SCHOOLS TRIATHALON 

Recently the Barry brothers competed in the Combined High Schools Triathlon, with 
Hudson finishing 2nd and Titan taking out bronze in his age division.  
 
This is a fantastic achievement which should be celebrated. Well done, Hudson and 
Titan! 
 
 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                  Titan Barry – 3rd in Age 
Division (Photo by 
Trish Barry) 

  

 

 

 

               

 

 

 

 
                        

               

 

  

Hudson Barry – 2nd in Combined High Schools                                                                     
(Photo by Trish Barry)                          
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SCHOOL OF ROCK 

Rock got no reason, rock got not rhyme! You better get me to school on time! 

Coffs Harbour High School has two students who have been cast in the local 
production of School of Rock, Shanaya Pitt (year 10) and Hugo Weiley (year 8).  

Shanaya has been cast as Zack Mooneyham, while Hugo has been cast as 
classroom student James.  

The show will be on at the Jetty Memorial Theatre from May 12th - June 4th.  

Get your tickets at https://www.jettytheatre.com/school-of-rock-the-musical/ or by 
following this QR code:  

 
 

 

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.jettytheatre.com%2Fschool-of-rock-the-musical%2F&data=05%7C01%7CMelissa.Morandin1%40det.nsw.edu.au%7Ca4f7ac88145b4a90c1dd08db19127f4f%7C05a0e69a418a47c19c259387261bf991%7C0%7C0%7C638131339479953068%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=r0RzshmxDu%2FB%2F4fEV1bL3xFGpiGDDQF8%2B0pYaY1BjtE%3D&reserved=0
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Hi, my name is Beau Klaassen. I am coaching the U18's at the Sawtell Panthers. We 
have previously always been strong in this age group with bolstering numbers, 
however, this season we are light on with numbers. I am just putting this out there to 
see if there were any students who turn 17 or 18 this year and would be interested in 
playing rugby league for us.  
 
Our training is of a Tuesday and Thursday from 6pm and will finish around 7-7:15pm 
at Rex Hardaker Oval. Usually, our games are played on a Sunday with the occasional 
Saturday game throughout the year. Anyone is welcome whether they are new to the 
game or have played before, we as coaches can and will teach them how to play with 
proper techniques.  
 
Our first grade coach is Clint Greenshields who has previously played NRL for the 
Dragons and Cowboys as well as playing in the English Super League. 
 
They or their parents can contact me on 0431 321 360 or via email 
bklaassen_93@hotmail.com 
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